Great Snoring Parish Council


Clerk  Joanna Otte, Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, NR21 0JN  
tel: 01328 822366 email: greatsnoringpc@googlemail.com 
Present: 

R Coates, J Lockhart, S Pannell (Chairman), G Peabody, D Perowne, H Seekings (Vice-Chairman), J Taylor, and three members of the public 
Annual Meeting of Great Snoring Parish Council 
on Thursday 14 May 2015 at 7.00pm (following the Annual Parish Meeting) in the Social Club.
      Declaration of office forms completed.
MINUTES
Welcome 
1. Suzanne Pannell was elected Chairman for the year.

	proposed
	HS
	seconded
	GP
	vote
	all


i. She completed a declaration of office form.
2. Hazel Seekings was elected Vice-Chairman.
	proposed
	RC
	seconded
	JT
	vote
	all


David Perowne left to attend another meeting.

3.  Policies to note / review
i. Standing Orders (last reviewed January 2014)
ii. Code of Conduct (adopted 2012)
iii. Financial Regulations (last reviewed January 2014)
iv. Annual Financial Risk Management (updated May 2015)
v. Transparency Code for Smaller Authorities (came into effect April 2015)
vi. Update to Norfolk Pension Fund Employer’s Policy Statement approved.
4. Allocation of responsibilities 

i. Pest control co-ordinator: David Perowne
ii. Allotments over-viewer: Jon Taylor
iii. Checking structures: seats, notice board, village sign, kiosk: Richard Coates
iv. Checking environment: Gurney’s Ground, knolls, hedgerows, footpaths, dog bins: Jan Lockhart & Hazel Seekings
v. Internal account checker: Hazel Seekings
vi. To confirm Internal Auditor: Stafford Snell
vii. Newsletter: Suzanne Pannell
viii. IT in the village: Geoff Peabody
ix. Bank signatories: Richard Coates, Suzanne Pannell, Hazel Seekings
5. Apologies from T FitzPatrick (District Councillor), M Strong (County Councillor), and PCSO S Kirby (SNT Fakenham)
6. Declarations of pecuniary interest by the Councillors in any of the items listed below.
7. Minutes of the previous Meeting (12 March) were approved and signed as a true record with an amendment requested by NNDCllr T FitzPatrick as follows: I apologised for not having been present at meetings over the previous few months, but I had not received notice of meetings, nor had I been made aware of the change to the dates of the meetings which accounted for my absence.
8. Matters arising: Progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.
9. The Meeting will be temporarily closed for Parishioners to express any concerns they have and for reports from the District and County Councillors and the PCSO.
NCCllr Marie Strong written report: 
Congratulations to the new council in your commitment to serve the people of Great Snoring.

Local Producers: a chance for local producers to showcase their products on the Norfolk Coast Partnership website http://www.norfolkcoastaonb.org.uk/pages/pspage.php?PageID=1014 or contact either aonb@norfolk.gov.uk or steve.tutt@ norfolk.gov.uk.
Norfolk Trails Photographic Competition: Norfolk County Council is launching another Norfolk Trails photo competition 28 April - 1 November, photos can be entered by emailing them to norfolktrailscomp@gmail.com or uploading them to FlickR at https://www.flickr.com/groups/atrailforallseasons/. Under 16s entries there is a special email address U16trailscomp@gmail.com. More details about the competition including full terms and conditions can be found at www.norfolk.gov.uk/trailsphotocomp.  

Park and Ride: a new park and ride contract has been signed which will bring brand new buses and better passenger facilities for bus travellers visiting Norwich. From September 2015 Norfolk-based Konectbus will run all six Park and Ride bus services on behalf of Norfolk County Council. The overall costs of running the services will save the council £0.5m each year of the contract and toilets at Park and Ride stations are being re-opened.
Comments from members of the public
· It was unfortunate that the District Council appeared to have lost the nomination papers for one of the prospective candidates. 
· The speed with which the Parish Council removed the oak tree on the knoll was questioned. A resident who regularly attends parish council meetings assured him that the tree was discussed at previous meetings, its proposed removal was put in the newsletter and there had been no haste.

· The progress reports regarding the Rural Housing Exception Scheme were queried and confirmed.

· An email from a member of the public regarding the recent elections and the removal of notices about the ‘Glebe Land’ was noted.

· It was confirmed that the notices about the ‘destruction of the Glebe Land’ had been removed by the electricity board and are available for collection. It was also noted that the notices did not have an imprint and could therefore be in breach of electoral law.
Richard Coates left the meeting.

The Chairman re-opened the meeting.
10. Highways and footpaths
i. The Greenway. It was agreed to arrange a site meeting with the Highways Engineer to consider the best way to tackle the problem of deep ruts etc.
a. An email from Treadlightly (a trust to protect motorised recreational access opportunities) was noted which included a survey of usage completed in April. Of the 12 days surveyed on two Mondays there were two horses and one cyclist; there was a motorcyclist and a vehicle on a Sunday; on all days there were walkers and dog walkers (9 was a maximum recorded on a Saturday).
Martin Sullivan reported that ‘overall most of the lane is not in any worse condition as far as rutting goes when compared to many other byways in Norfolk… Leaving Great Snoring the first 100m show signs of heavy use, but there are field entrances on both sides. The next section is rutted, as it has been for many years, there is a clear path down the centre which shows the amount of foot passage that takes place. Once you leave this rutted section and where a field path enters from the north side, there is clear evidence of agricultural use and very deep ruts as a result. This is evident as the byway descends the hill into the wood towards Little Walsingham. I visited the byway on 10 and 21 April - and I must state that this follows a very dry period.’
ii. Items to report
a. Thursford Road (Duck End) street name sign post broken.
11. Planning
i. To consider proposals from NNDC

a. Conversion of part of Manor Barn to changing room, sauna/steam room and gymnasium and construction of pool within Manor House ground at The Manor House and Manor Barn ref: PF/14/1549. It was agreed to submit the response from earlier in the year and to include the light pollution clause.
ii. To note decisions made by NNDC. None received.
iii. It was agreed to include the following CPRE light pollution clause in all replies to planning applications:
Norfolk County Council recognises in its Environmental Lighting Zones policy the importance of preserving dark landscapes and dark skies.  In order to minimise light pollution CPRE Norfolk recommend that any outdoor lights associated with this proposed development should be:
a. fully shielded (enclosed in full flat glass cut-off fitments)

b. directed downwards (mounted horizontally to the ground and not tilted upwards

c. switched on only when needed (no dusk to dawn lamps)

d. white light low-energy lamps (Philips Cosmopolis or fluorescent) and not orange or pink sodium sources

12. Rural Housing Exception Scheme. Progress report. 

i. It was noted that the Diocese had given a potential purchaser until 29 May to match the cost. If this was not forthcoming the Diocese would continue with the process of providing homes through the Rural Housing Exception Scheme.
ii. Geoff Peabody was asked to prepare a paper on Rural Housing Exception Scheme for a working group to become better informed and prepared for dealing with the planning proposal if required.

13. Financial business to consider payment of invoices and other financial business.
i. To confirm and sign bank statements with balances as below:

	
	31/03/2015

	Barclays current account
	1,695.48 

	Barclays savings account
	3,054.05 

	
	4,749.53 


ii. The following payments were approved:
	
	Cheque no
	

	E J Perowne (printer ink for newsletters)
	100194
	86.95

	J Otte (expenses)
	100195
	33.46

	Social Club (Parish Council meeting)
	100196
	10.00

	Broker Network Ltd (insurance)
	100197
	265.00

	Norfolk ALC (annual subs)
	100198
	81.16

	Rodent Service (pest riddance program)
	100199
	174.00

	Rodent Service (quarterly service charge for pest control)
	100200
	72.00

	 total
	
	£ 722.57


iii. To confirm three signatories for the Barclays accounts and to complete the mandate and personal details forms as required. It was agreed that Suzanne Pannell should join Richard Coates and Hazel Seekings as signatories.
14. Allotments
i. The Pest Control Service Agreement with Rodent Service was completed and signed.
ii. Update on allotments. 
a. Problem with rubble on the track.
b. It was agreed that the oil tank, shed etc on allotment number 8 should be cleared. The tenant had not paid rent for two years.  Reminders had been sent but he was no longer at the address provided and was believed to be living abroad.

iii. To consider erecting a sign on the allotments asking non-allotment holders to keep to the path and possibly something about vehicles on allotments / access to allotments. This would need further consideration.
iv. It was agreed to ask the District Council to provide 6 ‘clear up after your dog’ signs and ‘dogs on lead’ signs for various locations around the village to remind people of their responsibilities.
15. Reports from parish councillors
i. Hazel Seekings reported that John Dent had offered to treat the seat and kissing gate if the Parish Council could provide the treatment oil. It was agreed to take up this offer with thanks.

16. Communicating with the village

i. Newsletter. To include obituary of Sir Mervyn Davies.
ii. Tourist information board: not at present.

17. Communication from members of the public - none
18. Correspondence: mail circulated as usual
i. Training available for new councillors.
19. Any other business for report or placing on the agenda for the next Meeting
i. Approval of Accounts and Annual Return

ii. Replacement tree for the lower knoll: to consider alternatives (for approval by NNDC).

20. To confirm the date of the next meeting at 7 pm in the Social Club Thursday 25 June 2015 (rather than 9 July) in order to sign accounts & annual return before deadline end of June.
Meeting closed at 9.30 pm

PAGE  
- 363 -
Signed: ………………………..............................



Date……………….


Chairman


